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MEMORANDUM 
 

TO:  OSBA Membership    
FROM:    Maureen Wolf, OSBA Secretary-Treasurer 
SUBJ: OSBA Treasurer’s Report for 2017-18 
DATE: November 10, 2018 

Good afternoon. I’m Maureen Wolf, Tigard-Tualatin School Board member, and your 
OSBA Secretary-Treasurer. If you have had the pleasure of sitting through a treasurer’s 
report before you know they are scintillating, but before we dig too deeply into the fiscal 
world there is one number I would like to celebrate with you: 20. 
 
Why 20? Because the last time OSBA raised the rates it charges members was in fiscal 
1998-99, 20 years ago. That is unheard of, and it’s a testament to the stewardship and 
investment decisions this organization has made on your behalf over two decades.  
 
Now the rest of the numbers. In your app you have been provided with the Treasurer’s 
Report for the 2017-18 fiscal year, including the 2018-19 budget, as required by our 
constitution. 
 
The OSBA auditing firm of Jones & Roth has completed the 2017-18 fiscal year audit and 
is in the process of compiling the financial statements.  They will be reporting final audit 
results to the OSBA Board of Directors in February 2019.  The audit will be available online 
at www.osba.org under the “About OSBA” tab following that February meeting. 
 
Our investment portfolio provides a significant portion of OSBA’s operating revenues.  As 
much as half of our revenue has come from investment earnings in previous years.  The 
current investment policy allows OSBA to invest more aggressively to obtain the earnings 
needed to continue to support services to districts statewide.  This policy also maintains 
the priority of preserving principle to ensure sustainability of our investment assets. And, 
as I mentioned earlier, it helps keep member rates constant, allowing you to put more 
resources where they matter most -- in the classroom.  
 
Based on the draft audit figures for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2018, operating 
revenues increased by just over $1.2 million to approximately $10.5 million compared to 
2016-17.  Expenditures during the same period increased by $181,000 to just under $7.3 
million.  Realized investment income increased by just over $900,000 from the previous 
fiscal year and comprised a significant portion of the overall revenue increase while an 
increase in convention and contracted service revenue is responsible for the rest of the 
revenue increase.  Expenditure increases were mostly attributed to salaries and benefits 
due to new positions and rollup costs. 
 
OSBA continues to remain on firm financial ground.  As of June 30, 2018, the unrestricted 
fund balance was approximately $22 million; the restricted fund balance was just under 
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$15.8 million; and a permanent fund balance was $50 million.  During 2017-18 the 
unrestricted fund balance increased by just over $3.2 million.  The increase came from the 
earnings and realized gains in our investment portfolio. 
 
The income generated by investments, contracted services, the Property and Casualty 
Coverage for Education (PACE) insurance pool, and other revenue sources paid for a staff 
of nearly 50 full-time, part-time, and contract employees who provided a variety of services 
to OSBA’s member districts throughout the state. 
 
This is the tenth year the Finance Committee, previously established by the OSBA Board, 
has provided additional financial oversight.  Their duties included reviewing and 
recommending the investment policy as well as monitoring and investing OSBA’s assets.  
Committee members this year were OSBA Vice President Kevin Cassidy, Yamhill-Carlton 
board member Jami Egland, PACE Trustee and OSBA board member Craig Prewitt, 
Greater Albany business official Russ Allen, Special Districts Association of Oregon Chief 
Financial Officer Mike Doherty, High Desert ESD board member John Lang, and me. 
 
To summarize, OSBA continues to maintain a solid financial position.  The budget for 
2018-19 does see an increase in asset usage as OSBA endeavors to bring about revenue 
reform and cost containment for its members.  OSBA is also investing $1.5 million over 
three years in software tools from Forecast5 Analytics, to ensure they are affordable for all 
Oregon districts. Our goals continue to include maximizing our services to members while 
remaining fiscally responsible and keeping your dues constant -- now 20 years and 
counting. 
 
 












